Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 21st September 2006 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:   Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), R. Gee, K. Mison, D. Neal, J. Russell, J. Smith.  Clerks: A. Jobson and L. Warmington, County Councillor Jane Midwood and two parishioners
	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from Cllrs. P. Daniels and J. Stevens
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.  None declared at this point.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  No report.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  Apologies received. No report.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and then re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 17th August and 31st August 2006
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.  The Chairman signed them as a true record.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	The report was circulated at the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cars parking on the Playing Field to be an agenda item at future meeting. Clerk to liaise with Cllr. J. Stevens.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Re: storage of hazardous chemical at the Old Slaughterhouse, Chilton Street.  Wait pending decision from Borough Council.  It was reported that an animal with anthrax had been buried in a pit on the site in the late 1950’s/early 1960’s.  The police were present at the time.  Clerk was asked to report this to the Planning Officer at St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Re:  Market Stall/Mile of Coins for RBLS on Saturday 4th November 2006. Permission given.  Clerk to confirm.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence (see attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	10
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts.  The Finance Clerk explained these in detail.  The External auditor’s certificate and opinion dated August 2006 was circulated and noted.  The External auditor’s fee has risen from £300 to £750 + VAT as the Parish Council is now in an intermediate audit bracket.    Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. K. Mison, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Finance Clerk explained the Cash Flow table for 2006/2007. Precept has to be finalized in December.  The Finance Clerk suggested that payments to service providers (clerks, street cleaners) should be made on the same date each month (i.e. between 22nd and 25th of the month).  It was agreed to have this as an agenda item at next Finance Committee meeting.
	Finance Committee

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive Rights of Burial.  1586 – Mr. Alfred Tharby, 1582 – Mr. D. Freeman, C119 – Mr. T. Forrester.  
	

	
	
	

	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning.  Weed spraying is overdue.  Trying to resolve problems with green bins being cleared. Some problems encountered with residents putting rubbish out at the wrong times.  Some open boxes of food have been left out on the pavement which could be a public health issue.  Agreed to discuss in camera at the end of the meeting.  
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning.  Nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery.  Cost of rabbit netting and installation in Cemetery is far too high to justify.  St. Edmundsbury Tree Officer has looked at 1) Weeping ash tree in Cemetery and thinks the large branch that fell off was a ‘one off’ and there is no safety issue.  Branch has been removed and remaining debris will be cleared up.  2) The last horse chestnut tree in Nethergate Street looks unhealthy – to be reviewed again in spring and 3) Two small elm trees in Cemetery drive that have Dutch elm disease.  Dead one can be removed.  Other one is not dead.  Parish Council needs to notify St. Edmundsbury of our intention if decided to fell.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	In Cllr. P. Daniels’ absence the Chairman summarized the report of the Finance Committee meeting held on 5th September 2006.

The Committee had considered the St. Edmundsbury Grants Review in which it is proposed to limit the grants of any one parish to 10% thus leaving more money to be distributed to other parishes.  This only affects Clare and Barrow cum Denham.   It was agreed to write to St. Edmundsbury drawing the following to their attention.  In summary 1) Parish Council has borrowed money to acquire and refurbish Town Hall and Old School Community Centre which is used by parishioners and other parishes alike.  2) Clare is seeking to make its Playing Field and Pavilion of benefit to parishioners and other parishes.  Clare Parish Council will take further loans.  3) Clare is a historical market town with a duty to promote tourism.  This imposes unique obligations on the town which St. Edmundsbury feels unable to undertake – keeping town free of litter by employing street cleaners, upkeep and maintenance of trees on greenswards, Churchyard and Cemetery. 4) On the initiative of St. Edmundsbury and with its encouragement, Clare has for several years had Christmas Lights.  This responsibility has now passed to Clare to organise and the Parish Council hopes to continue this event in the future as they feel it helps the economic sustainability of the town. This will be an added financial commitment to the Parish precept.   The lights are enjoyed by many people in other parishes and Clare alike.  5) Clare’s shops make it a core local shopping centre attracting customers from Clare and many of the surrounding parishes. 

The Parish Council feels that they provide more for their community than many other parishes.  Clerk to write to St. Edmundsbury.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.  It was recommended to pay a grant of £30 towards Newstalk in Bury St. Edmunds. The second application to raise funds for the CPRE was too general to justify making a grant.
	

	
	ii)
	To formally adopt Financial Regulations. Cllr. D. Neal proposed that the Financial Regulations be adopted; this was seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried by all present except the new co-opted Councillor, Cllr. J. Russell, who felt unable to vote as the Regulations had been reviewed in detail by the Parish Council prior to him joining. 
	

	
	iii)
	Agree and confirm the appointment of the Internal Auditor.  Mr. John Knight has agreed to be the Internal Auditor.  This was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.  Mr. Knight to be offered a fee.
	

	
	
	

	12
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare in Bloom.  Clare has been awarded a Silver Medal from Anglia in Bloom and was also nominated for Environmental Quality and the Country Park for Best Public Open Space.
	

	
	
	

	
	Playing Field Project.  Clerk had circulated a report.  In summary, meeting had taken place with National Representative of the Football Association (FA) and the plans and business plan had been presented.  Plans have had to be altered at their request and John Martin revised the drawings.  Building Regulations have been put on hold.  Meeting to be arranged with St. Edmundsbury Planning Officer to present revised plans and hope they will be accepted as an amendment thus avoiding additional costs.  FA have requested that a Freelance Estimator prepares an independent costing of the work before it goes out to tender.  Further meeting to be held with FA on 16th October 2006.
	

	
	
	

	
	CLASP.  Confirmed that they are going ahead with First Responders Scheme.  
	

	
	
	

	
	CHOC.  Ian Simpson has returned to Clare and will be rejoining the Committee.    Meeting of the CHOC Working Party arranged for Tuesday 3rd October 2006 at 8.00 p.m. in the Committee Room of the Old School.  After discussion it was agreed that that Cllrs. Warmington, Gee, J. Smith and Daniels will represent Parish Council with L. Warmington (Finance Clerk) and P. Hockley, M. Allen, O. Smith from CHOC. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Currently Cllr. J. Smith is the only representative from the Parish Council on CHOC.  The Parish Council can nominate three trustees to CHOC (do not necessarily have to be Parish Councillors) and it was agreed to have this as an agenda item at the next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	SE/06/2346 – Erection of lean-to bin store in rear yard – 28/29 High Street, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. K. Mison, seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried unanimously.  The Parish Council have concerns that the proposed bin store is not going to be of sufficient size for the business and hope this will monitored.  Application is urgent.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	SE/06/2323 – Outline Planning Application – Erection of six dwellings and construction of new vehicular access (following demolition of dwelling and all buildings on site) – Eastview and Sawpits, Stoke Road, Clare.  Recommend approval proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried unanimously.  The Parish Council has concerns that this is being built on a flood plain.  
	

	
	
	

	c)
	SE/06/2359 – Erection of two storey extension – Clifton Cottage, Clifton Farm Drive, Nethergate Street, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. K. Mison, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	TCA06/1349 – Trees in a Conservation Area – Fell one Silver Birch Tree (marked 1 on plan) – High Ridge, Erbury Place, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	e)
	TCA06/1350 – Trees in a Conservation Area – Fell one Laburnum tree (marked 1 on plan) – 6 Erbury Place, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	f)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.  None received.
	

	
	
	


	g)
	Borough Decisions.  
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/1789 – The Peppermill, 1 Well Lane, Clare - Granted

SE/-6/1787 – The Peppermill, 1 Well Lane, Clare – Granted

SE/06.2134 – 36 Hertford Road, Clare – Granted

TPO220(1995)2 – Police Station, Erbury Place, Clare – Granted

SE/06/2141 – 4 Daneum Holt, Clare – Granted

SE/06/2259 – 14 March Place, Clare - Granted
	

	
	
	

	14
	To consider request by Charter88 to support Sustainable Communities Bill by 1) Pass a resolution of support 2) Filling in and returning form of campaign newsletter, and 3) asking local M.P. to support campaign by signing Early Day Motion No. 641
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman gave a résumé.  Central Government should be making more use, passing greater responsibility and consulting with their local councils, including parish councils.  After discussion it was agreed to pass a resolution of support which was proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	15
	To form a new main Committee of the Parish Council, Christmas Lights Committee, agree remit and elect members
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith summarized the costs. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Proposing to run them from beginning of December until 6th January 2007.  
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to form a main Committee, the Christmas Lights Committee.  This was proposed by Cllr. J. Russell, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.  To meet at a date to be decided in due course.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to invite the Mayor of St. Edmundsbury to switch on the Christmas lights on Friday 1st December 2006.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	· Ensure public liability insurance covers the Christmas lights from December 2006 – January 2007.  Agenda item for October Finance Committee meeting.
· Ensure that there is additional insurance cover for the lighting event on Friday 1st December 2006.  Agenda item for October Finance Committee meeting.
· Agreement for Clerk to work additional hours as required.  This was agreed on a temporary basis.
	Finance Ctte

Finance Ctte

	
	
	


	16
	Jim Nunn’s report following his annual site visit to Clare on 14th August 2006 – agree any actions
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to have Jim Nunn’s report as an attachment to the Minutes.  
	

	
	
	

	
	The dangerous kerb at the end of Pashlers Alley has not yet been repaired. Clerk to follow up.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to review progress on actions at the January 2007 Parish Council meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	17
	Discussion and agree action to be taken following events held in St. Peter & St. Paul where social gatherings occur in the closed Churchyard
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman confirmed that the Church did not require the permission of the Parish Council to hold events in the Churchyard.
	

	
	
	

	
	Mrs. Gill’s letter was read out (see correspondence item 3).  It was agreed to write back explaining that the Church do not require permission from the Parish Council.  A number of other verbal complaints had been received from parishioners who felt it disrespectful.    
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Russell commented that this was not a new enterprise as events i.e. market stalls, were held in the Churchyard from at least 1958.  In the past Churchyards often used to be the central meeting place for parishioners.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to write to the PCC passing parishioners’ comments to them.  It was also suggested that clarification should be sought from the PCC that if any damage occurred in the Churchyard during such events that they would be liable for repair.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	18
	Country Park Advisory Panel Meeting  - Matters to be discussed
	

	
	
	

	
	Parish Council representatives will be asked to give update on bollard situation.  Car parking charges to be an agenda item.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	19
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	To decide whether to run an Open Day in 2007.
	

	
	Cllr. O. Smith asked whether the Parish Council would support a Health Day – blood pressure checks, health issues, stopping smoking etc. 
	

	
	It was reported that cars are permanently parked on the High Street. Clerk to report to PC Spraggons.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The meeting closed to the public at 10.10 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 21st September 2006

Action

	
	Sender
	Summary

	1
	Margaret Well, Senior Disposal Surveyor, Suffolk County Council 

(and acknowledgement from Tim Yeo of our letter 21/08/2006 copied to him)
	Re:  Clare Castle Country Park.  SCC does not have a statutory duty to provide private car parking spaces.  With regard to proposed lease to the Antiques Centre, SCC is responding to an opportunity to obtain a capital receipt for land.  Reiterates that disposal is at a price that considerably exceeds car parking values.  The proposed receipt reflects the fact that SCC hold a key to a development scheme.  Consequently it is most unlikely that any other party who wishes to secure a parking space would be willing to match the price. SCC will consider each case on its merits.  Have not received any other approaches for parking land at Clare.  After discussion it was agreed that while SCC may not have a statutory duty what about goodwill? SCC may hold the key to a new development scheme in Clare but does the sustainability of existing businesses in Clare mean anything to SCC?  SCC appears to forget that they have a Country Park in the town centre.  SCC should be supporting smaller communities to ensure sustainability. They may not have received any other approaches for parking land but businesses/parishioners were unaware that they could do this.  Request readable copy of map of proposed new spaces. Concerned that SCC is prepared to cut down trees to do this.  Clerk to write.  Action:  Clerk

	2
	Tim Yeo, M.P.
	Re:  Clare Castle Country Park.  Has received copy of above letter 1).  Please contact him if he can be of help.  Copy in letter to Margaret Wells.  Concern that SCC appear to be working against the community.  Clerk to write.  Action:  Clerk

	3
	Mrs. Daphne Gill, parishioner
	Re:  Social events in Churchyard.  Could not believe that permission had been given to erect gazebos etc. in the Churchyard and people invited to bring a picnic and enjoy a glass of wine amongst gravestones.  How disrespectful can you get?  On the one hand it seems fine to do this but if the youth of Clare were to do the same i.e. trample over gravestones with a bag of chips and a can of lager there would be outrage and rightly so.  To be moved to agenda item 17.

	4
	Dave Bird, District Emergency Planning Officer, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Old School Community Centre and Clare Town Hall.  Part of the role of Borough Council is to look after the community during emergencies and offer shelter, warmth, food and drinks, possibly sleeping arrangements. Asking permission to use both places as Rest Centres under such conditions.  Any costs would be paid for by Borough Council plus resources, staff and volunteers.  Additionally government wishes to encourage communities to be prepared.  Welcome the opportunity to discuss this further in person.  To be passed to Emergency Committee

	5
	Mr. Roy Ovenden, parishioner
	Re:  Replacement Pump, Old School.  Had asked CHOC Committee to write to Chris Sheppard and request written confirmation that the wrong pump had been installed by Mr. Ovenden but they declined.  Feels aggrieved with the manner in which whole matter was dealt with.  “Drawing a line” under it, leaves Mr. Ovenden in poor light.  As the original installer he should have been approached regarding “faulty” pump before action was taken. Encloses copy of letter to Grundfos and their reply which confirms that both pumps are suitable for the installation and their performance curves are almost identical.  Although Mr. Ovenden was prepared to carry on dealing with the matter the decision to approach Chris Sheppard was made and in turn the Parish Council had financed his recommendations which Mr. Ovenden feels is a misuse of public funds. The Finance Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council should have received two invoices for 1) the cost of the pump and 2) the installation by Mr. Ovenden in order for the Parish Council to reclaim VAT on the cost of the pump. With regard to Mr. Ovenden’s letter to the supplier this should have been agreed and written on behalf of CHOC (or the Parish Council) not as a private individual.   After discussion it was agreed that the Parish Council totally supported CHOC’s decision that a line had been drawn under it.  It was confirmed that the new pump had cured the problem. Clerk to write to Mr. Ovenden.  Action:  Clerk 

	6
	Tricia Drummond
	Re:  Clare Antiques Warehouse, Malting Lane.  When was the new management given permission to open Tea Rooms?  The warehouse appears to be opening and closing in excess of hours displayed.  Why are they allowed to park all day on the road with the boot of their car/van open as if loading?  St. Edmundsbury Enforcement Office had been aware that the tea room was open.  It has subsequently ceased.  The Chairman agreed to speak to the owners to suggest they seek planning permission, if required, for extended opening hours. Parking on the road is a police matter.  Clerk to write.  Action:  Chairman and Clerk.

	7
	Ron Longland, parishioner
	Re:  Assorted issues in Clare.  1) Policing – Is it possible to reintroduce police foot patrols in Clare Heights?  This could reduce vandalism to trees and fencing around Acre Walk and Sheepgate Lane.  Is it possible to ban cycling on Sheepgate Lane? Danger to walkers and mobility vehicle users. Clarence Road is used a racetrack – despite reporting to police who appear uninterested.  2) Rubbish Disposal – Clare Heights were promised litter bins, only one at bottom of Sheepgate Lane. 3) Street Cleaning – Clare Heights.  Sheepgate Lane is swept but overhanging brambles and branches are a hazard.  Would appreciate a monthly visit for pavements and annual road sweeping. Blocked drains in Clarence Road (Clerk’s note:  Reported).

4)Road maintenance – cracks in roads. Outside 23 Clarence Road holes in gutters and cracked curb stones.  5) Acre Walk.  Congratulations to whoever cuts the grass – done regularly.  1)  Pass to PC Chris Spraggons.  Cycling is not allowed on Sheepgate Lane.  Action:  Clerk.   2) and 3) Pass to Street Cleaning Committee.  Brambles and branches to be passed to SCC  4) Road maintenance – SCC.  Specific problems can be reported by Clerk.  Action:  Street Cleaning Committee/Clerk.

	8
	Stephen Watt, Chair of Suffolk Rural Services Group, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Suffolk Rural Services Group.  Support scheme available for rural businesses (i.e. shops, pubs, garages etc.) and community groups.  ‘No cost’ business advice.  Will offer grants for qualifying applicants of up to £5,000 on a matched funded basis to increase or improve rural services.  Projects that can prove they are of strategic importance to their area through a needs appraisal i.e. parish plan, may be able to apply above this threshold. Suffolk’s Investing in Communities programme is supporting the scheme and also provides funding advice and grants on same basis and supports training, childcare, healthy living, non-statutory education, play areas, village hall enhanced service provision, etc.   Pass to Clare Focus  Action: Clerk.

	9
	Mr. Norman Jennings, Braintree
	Re:  Footpath 14 in the parish of Clare.  Asks if the Parish Council will make submission for the extension of this footpath to join the main Hundon to Poslingford path.  As a long standing member of Ramblers Association he could submit this project for their scrutiny to ascertain the benefit of their experience and the possibility of any help they might be able to offer.  Encloses, maps, photographs and Guide from Countryside Agency.  After discussion it was agreed that the Ramblers Association represented a strong body of walkers and would be the best group to apply for this.  Clerk to write to Mr. Jennings.  Action: Clerk

	10
	Carl Benson, Sub Officer (Temp), Clare Fire Station
	Re:  Integrated Risk Management Plan (see item 11 below).  This document outlines how rate payers’ money will be spent over the next year.  As from this year Clare Fire Station will have its own seven point District Plan.  Would like the opportunity to meet with the Parish Council to discuss content of these two documents.  Invite to October meeting.  Suggest time limit of 15 minutes.  Action: Clerk.

	11
	Richard Hewitt, Deputy Chief Officer, Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Draft Integrated Risk Management Action Plan 2007/8 – Consultation.  Closing date 29th September.  Agreed Cllr. R. Gee will complete with Clerk.  Action: Clerk

	12
	Joy Bowes, Head of Legal and Democratic Services, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Code of conduct training.  In conjunction with SALC.  Wednesday 25th October 2006 from 6.00 – 8.00 p.m. in the Committee Room at Borough Offices in Bury St. Edmunds.   Chairman, Cllrs. O. Smith, J. Smith and J. Russell to attend.  Action:  Clerk

	13
	Volunteer Centre, Haverhill and District
	Re:  AGM 2006.  Invitation to AGM on Friday 20th October 2006 12.00 – 14.00, Haverhill Arts Centre.  Contact Clerk if anybody would like to attend.

	14
	SALC
	Re: AGM 2006.  Invitation to AGM on Thursday 5th October 2006 at 18.45 at Haughley Park Barn, Haughley Park Stowmarket.  Supper to follow at £10.00 per person.  Check with Cllr. P. Daniels.  Action: Clerk

	15
	SALC/Suffolk Training Group
	Re:  Invitiation to attend Coffee, Cakes & Communications on 3rd October between 2.00 – 4.00 p.m. at Wickhambrook Memorial Hall.  As a result of obtaining regional funding this offers the opportunity to look at what www.onesuffolk.co.uk  can do for Parish Council and the community.  Cllr. J. Smith cannot attend.  Clerk and Cllr. D. Neal to attend.  Action: Clerk

	16
	Adam Nicholls, Minerals & Waste Policy Manager, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Minerals Specific Site Allocations Issues and Options Report (Regulation 25 Stage).  Draft criteria for the selection of sites has been amended and can be found on the website.  A site at Lawn Farm, Wetherden/Elmswell has been submitted for consideration. Details enclosed  Deadline for responding is Friday 27th October.  No further action to be taken.


Items 17 – 22 Noted.

	
	Sender
	Summary

	17
	Kevin Shipp, Traffic Management Engineer, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Bollards in Malting Lane.  Following Clerk’s e:mail to Jane Midwood of 05/09/2006 Mr. Shipp has confirmed that the proposal is to apply for a Traffic Regulation Order to stop motor vehicles with the exception of permit holders.  He is presently putting together a list of schemes for the new financial year and this is included.  Unfortunately funding this year did not stretch to TROs in Clare.  All legal costs to be paid by SCC including advertising the proposals and allowing anyone to comment on them.  This will give residents and anyone else an opportunity to put their points across to County Solicitor.

	18
	Mr. Brian Michell, Malting Lane
	Re:  Bollards in Malting Lane.  Notes they may reinstalled and permit holders given keys.  This is entirely to his satisfaction as, of course, as a frontager a key would be necessary for me and given to me as was the previous arrangement with the County Council Environment Agency.  Requests key for the bollards if they are reinstalled.  Write and confirm that this is on-going and no decision reached.  Action: Clerk

	19
	Jerry Massey, Corporate Director, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Christmas Lights.  Copy of letter sent to Malcolm Smith.  Confirms that the Borough Council has moved from being a provider of Christmas lights and Christmas events organizer to awarding grant aid.  No longer have staff engaged in these areas and look to local organizations to take the lead.  

	20
	Catherine Osborne, ROWIP Officer, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Draft Rights of Way Improvement Plan.  Our comments on plan have been noted.  Launching new good practice guide for landowners in November along with a revised enforcement policy to improve the management of routes.  New finger posts have been installed.  If any particular routes lack waymarking please let them know.  As part of community involvement to allow local people to become more involved in the network including the promotion of routes they will contacting Parish Council soon to find out the level of interest in a revised scheme to the existing parish paths partnership.

	21
	Susan Francis, Enforcement Officer, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re: CCTV on Old Bank House.  Confirms that this has been removed.

	22
	Jim Nunn, West Area Highways Manager, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Hedge alongside B1063, Clare.  Copy of letter to parishioner requesting it is trimmed back.


Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 21st September 2006
	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	A parishioner said that despite assurances from St. Edmundsbury Borough Council that the Indian Restaurant in the High Street in Clare would not be opened until all planning conditions had been discharged this was not the case as it was opening to the public on Friday 22nd September.  The application for consideration by the Parish Council at this meeting for the lean-to bin store was now urgent.  The door into the yard for emergency purposes was being kept open most of the time despite four requests for it to be shut – this was done briefly and then opened again – thus noise, smells and rubbish were coming into the yard.  The Chairman said that a discussion in camera will be held at the end of the meeting.

	
	

	
	A parishioner reported that the thatched roof for the Millennium sign has been residing in Mr. Gill’s barn for nearly a year.  It was agreed that the Millennium sign will be an agenda item at the October meeting by which time John Laws will have reported back to the Parish Council.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	
	It was also reported that the Mortimer Place road sign had still not been replaced.  It was suggested that it should be moved back from the kerb so that it is not hit by reversing vehicles.  Clerk to follow up.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood asked to receive a copy of the Clerk’s report.  After discussion it was agreed that a further meeting will be arranged with Cllr. J. Smith, Jim Nunn and County Councillor Jane Midwood to look at the problems for mobility vehicles outside Trinders and Half Moon Yard.  Action:  County Councillor Jane Midwood

	
	

	
	A meeting of the full Council was held last week and a discussion took place on waste issues, i.e. incinerating waste to produce energy.  This was currently being done at the hospital in Ipswich town centre where they incinerate 25 tones of rubbish per day. Also discussed was producing small pellets from waste that can be put in landfill sites although this is very expensive.  The Budget was discussed including services to the elderly.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood had attended the excellent fire service presentation on thatched roof fires.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood had been contacted by Mr. Collecott from the Clare Society as they are concerned about traffic management in Clare and the heavy lorries coming through the town.  The Chairman re-iterated that this has been a concern of the Parish Council for a number of years. Initiatives that had been proposed so far were not practical.

	
	


Attachment to the Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 21st September 2006.

TOUR OF CLARE ON 14 AUGUST 2006

As promised, I am writing to confirm the main points discussed during the tour of Clare. 

I think we all agreed that there was no solution to the traffic problems at The Bell Corner.  Any solution which might be attractive to some people would almost certainly be opposed by others.  It is possible that minor improvements could be made and any ideas that your councillors may have would need to be discussed with Kevin Shipp.

I will ask Terry Howe to ask for an estimate for the construction of an access ramp on the opposite side of Nethergate Street to Trinder's Bookshop.  Jane kindly offered to consider  locality funding for the access ramp and we will forward the estimate to her in the near future.  Once the ramps is constructed we will then consider if the hatching opposite Trinder's Bookshop needs to be extended.

In my opinion, it is doubtful that we will be able to solve the problem of vehicles being parked at the end of Malting Lane for the reasons I explained on site.  Bollards can only be erected if an order is advertised and subsequently published.  I believe that anyone who parks a vehicle on this section of the lane will object, which might well force us into a Public Enquiry.  This would be expensive and we would have to give very careful consideration whether to proceed.  I stress this is very much my own opinion and the problem is being investigated by Kevin Shipp who works in Endeavour House, Ipswich.  I am aware Kevin is considering the options and I would suggest you discuss this with him.

There is a problem with the weeds growing along the kerbs in Nethergate Street and the High Street.  I will ask Terry Howe to make sure our contractor pays particular attention to these areas and any others in Clare, during the next cycle of weed killing.

The kerb in the High Street at the end of Pashler's Alley, is dangerous.  I have asked Terry to make sure the kerb is reinstated in the very near future.

If your Parish Councillors would kindly provide the name and address of the landowner, I will write a polite letter requesting that the leylandi hedge on Snow Hill is cut back.

I am afraid there is no change in respect of my previous comments concerning the undulating roads on Clare Heights.  These are safe and it is virtually impossible to justify resurfacing them in order to provide an even profile.  I have not prepared a detailed estimate but the cost of producing a good surface would be in the region of £25 per square metre.

I apologise that the weeds were never cleared from the front of the boundary wall in Cavendish Road.  The hedge was cut back by Mrs Kirk, as promised, and I will ask Terry to make sure the weeds are removed in the very near future.

In general you are concerned that some of the road markings in Clare need renewing.  I am not sure if it will be possible to complete the outstanding work this year but I will ask Terry to check the condition of the markings during his safety inspections.

We did promise to repair the rusty sign in front of the old school in Callis Street.  In fact, the sign directing traffic to the A1092, is at a slightly wrong angle and we will correct this at the same time.

We are responsible for supervising the weed killing tractor and please can you make sure any problems are forwarded through to this office. There are complications such as the frequency of sweeping completed by St Edmundsbury Borough Council and the fact that we cannot use residual weed killers.  This means that it is inevitable there will be some weeds in the highway but we will try to keep this to a reasonably low level.

Another problem is that our contractors often spray the kerbs and channels by using quad bikes.  In urban areas parked cars often make this operation difficult and the operatives need to use hand sprays in these cases.

Once again, thank you all for sparing the time to walk around Clare and for the comprehensive list of problems. 

Jim Nunn 
West Area Highways Manager 
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